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Licensing Committee 
Tuesday, 22nd November, 2022 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 
Tuesday, 22 November 2022 

 
 
PRESENT – Councillors, Councillor Iftakhar Hussain (Chair), Imtiaz, Casey, 
Taylor, Fazal, Hardman, Raja and Patel. 
 
OFFICERS –  Julie Fisher (Legal/Solicitor), Denise Andrews (Business 
Compliance and Licensing Manager) and Tayyab Mulla (Governance Officer)  
 

RESOLUTIONS 
  

6   Welcome & Apologies 
 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting  
  
Apologies were received from Councillors S Brookfield, J Floyd and D Gee. 
  

7   Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
RESOLVED – The Minutes of the previous meeting held on Tuesday 18th 
October 2022 were approved as a correct record 
  

8   Declaration of Interest 
 
The Chair asked all members if they needed to declare any interest. Following 
advise the Legal Representation Councillour Altaf Patel declared an intrest in 
Agenda Item Number 9 and did not partake in any discussions on the report. 
  

9   Application for an increase in hackney carriage fares 
 
Denise Andrews presented a report to Members for an increase in Hackney 
Carriage Fares. The purpose of the report was for Members to consider a 
request from the hackney carriage trade for an increase in hackney carriage 
fares. The report provided a table which informed Members of the proposed 
fares in comparison to the existing fares. 
  
The application for increase in hackney carriage fares was a policy matter that 
needed to be considered by the Executive Member.  
  
The Licensing Committee needed to consider the fare increase, and if 
supported would need to recommend the request being advertised. 
  
Members were advised that increases in fares were only triggered by requests 
made from the trade. The last increase was in 2019 and the trade had borne 
the increases in fuel prices and overheads during this period. 
  
Currently Blackburn with Darwen fares ranked 243 out of 345 listed 
authorities. The fare for a 2 mile journey on Tariff 1 was currently £6.30. 
  
Where authorities had changed fares in 2022, for a 2 mile journey on Tariff 1 
the fares ranged from £4.90 to £13.20. The proposal for Blackburn with 
Darwen is £6.77 for the 2 mile journey, which would be 7.5% increase.  
  

Public Document Pack

Page 2

Agenda Item 2



Licensing Committee 
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The proposal was to also remove the increase of fare to Tariff 2 for Sundays 
and Bank Holidays (with the exception of Christmas and New year). 
  
Members were advised that there are no financial implications for the Council 
apart from the fee for the advert. Users of hackney carriages would incur an 
increase in the cost of each journey undertaken. 
  
RESOLVED - That the report to be agreed and recommended to the 
Executive Member. 
  

10   Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Commmittees 
 
The Committee received the proceedings of the following Sub Committees: 
  
General Licensing Sub Committee held on 11th October 2022 
Licensing Act 2003 Sub-Committee held on 25th October 2022 
  
RESOLVED – That the proceedings of the Sub Committees as outlined above 
were approved as a correct record and were duly signed by the Chair. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Signed: …………………………………………………. 
 
Date: ……………………………………………………. 

Chair of the meeting  
at which the minutes were confirmed 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND OPERATIONS 

ORIGINATING SECTION:  Public Protection Unit  

REPORT TO:    Licensing Committee – 24 January 2023  

TITLE: Revised Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy consultation 
responses 

 

1. PURPOSE 

 The purpose of this report is to present the outcome of the recent consultation 
with the trade and other stakeholders on the proposed Hackney Carriage and 
Private Hire Licensing revised policy, for members to consider.  

2. RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1 
 
 
 
2.2 
 

That members reconsider the contents of the draft policy in light of the 
consultation responses and decide if they wish to amend the draft policy 
(Appendix 1). 
 
That members recommend the final revised policy be presented to the next 
available Council Forum for adoption 

3. KEY ISSUES 

3.1 
 
 
 
3.2 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Department for Transport published its Statutory Standards for Private Hire 
and Hackney Carriage Vehicles in the summer of 2020. The Government 
emphasised its expectations throughout the document in bold.  
 
The following paragraphs are particularly relevant. 

1.3 “Whilst the focus of the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards is 
on protecting children and vulnerable adults, all passengers will benefit from 
the recommendations contained in it. There is consensus that common core 
minimum standards are required to regulate better the taxi and private hire 
vehicle sector, and the recommendations in this document are the result of 
detailed discussion with the trade, regulators and safety campaign groups. The 
Department therefore expects these recommendations to be implemented 
unless there is a compelling local reason not to.” 

2.6 The document sets out a framework of policies that, under section 177(4), 
of the Policing and Crime Act 2017, licensing authorities “must have regard” 
to when exercising their functions. These functions include developing, 
implementing and reviewing their taxi and private hire vehicle licensing 
regimes. “Having regard” is more than having a cursory glance at a document 
before arriving at a preconceived conclusion.  

2.7 “Having regard” to these standards requires public authorities, in 
formulating a policy, to give considerations the weight which is proportionate in 
the circumstances. Given that the standards have been set directly to 
address the safeguarding of the public and the potential impact of 
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3.3 

failings in this area, the importance of thoroughly considering these 
standards cannot be overstated. It is not a question of box ticking; the 
standards must be considered rigorously and with an open mind. 
 
Blackburn with Darwen’s current policy was last reviewed in 2016/17 with minor 
amendments in 2019. 
 

3.4 
 
 

Where the revised draft policy differs materially from the Council’s existing 
policy and procedures, the proposed changes and any feedback from the trade 
are detailed in Appendix 2.  

4. POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

 Once adopted, officers, members and the Courts must have regard to the 
revised policy when determining private hire and hackney carriage applications, 
reviews and appeals.  

5. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

 The costs incurred as part of the consultation process are accounted for in the 
discretionary fees charged for driver licences.  

6. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 

 The Department for Transport published the Statutory Standards in 2020 with a 
requirement to review and revise policies and practices to implement the new 
standards, unless there is a compelling local reason not to. However, the 
revised policy is not immutable, and every case must be considered on its own 
merits. 

The Functions and Responsibility’s Regulations 2000 split the responsibility for 
taxi licensing between Council and the Executive. 

Decisions relating to the power to inspect and test licensed vehicles (s.50 
LGMPA ’76), the power to create hackney carriage stands (s.63 LGMPA ’76) 
and the power to fix hackney carriage fares (s.65 LGMPA ’76) are all Executive 
functions. 

The remaining powers to consider, grant, impose conditions and charge fees 
for drivers, vehicles and operators are all Council functions and the Council has 
delegated these powers to the Licensing Committee and officers.   

In the absence of a delegation to Licensing Committee to create and adopt 
policies covering these elements, that function remains with Council Forum. 

7. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

 Existing staff in the Public Protection Service will implement the revised policy 
once it has been approved for adoption.  

8. CONSULTATIONS 
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 An eight week public consultation was undertaken with the trade and other 
stakeholders on the proposed changes.  

The draft policy was published on the Council’s website inviting feedback or 
comments throughout the consultation period. 

The Licensing Service made direct contact by email or text with licensed 
drivers and licensed private hire operators, and the 3 trade associations that 
have active memberships in the Borough.  

The proposals were discussed at the Taxi Forum on 4 November 2022 and 
further meetings were held between officers and representatives of the trade 
associations in December.    

The Hackney Drivers Association Ltd presented copies of 3 responses they 
had received from their members to officers during the consultation meeting on 
the 8 December 2022 (Appendix 3). 

On 14 December 2022 the Private Hire Drivers Association (PHDA) presented 
a 63 page document containing the signatures of 546 drivers with their formal 
response to the consultation, to the Executive Member for Environment & 
Operations. 22 drivers have also emailed Licensing service directly nominating 
the PHDA to act on their behalf. The Association’s formal response can be 
found at Appendix 4. 

On 31 December a response was submitted by one of the Private Hire 
Operators on behalf of 29 drivers which is included as Appendix 5. 

Four other individual responses have been emailed directly to the Licensing 
Service which are reproduced in Appendix 6. 

9. CONTACT OFFICER 

 Niky Barrett,  Principal Officer – Licensing  
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Appendix 2 
 Summary of material changes and consultation responses 
 
3.6 DBS Update Service  
3.6.1 All licensed drivers must sign up to the DBS update service and maintain their registration 

throughout the licensed period, to enable the Council to undertake periodic checks at least 
every 6 months, in accordance with the Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards.  

3.6.2 Licensed drivers who fail to register with the update service, or who allow their registration 
to lapse, will be required to provide a new enhanced certificate every six months. 

3.6.3 Where the Council is unable to check the driver’s status due to failings on the part of the 
driver, it may suspend the drivers licence until such time as it is satisfied that there is no 
new information recorded against the driver.  

3.6.4 Nothing in this section will negate the requirement for licensed drivers to inform the Council 
within 48 hours of any arrest and release, charge or conviction of any sexual offence, any 
offence involving dishonesty or violence and any motoring offence. 

3.6.5 If there has been a change to the information held by the DBS, the driver will be required to 
provide a new certificate to the Council and register that one with the update service. 

Rationale 

The Statutory Standards para 6.2 states “All licensed drivers should also be required to evidence 
continuous registration with the DBS update service to enable the licensing authority to 
routinely check for new information every six months. Drivers that do not subscribe up to the 
Update Service should still be subject to a check every six months.” 

Since 2018 the Council has encouraged drivers to sign up to the update service to allow the 
Licensing service to verify that the driver has not committed any further offences or had any other 
relevant information recorded against them since their last DBS was issued. Such checks have 
only been carried out at the point of renewal which is every 1 or 3 years depending on the length of 
licence held.  

It has become apparent over the last 4 years that whilst the majority of driver’s will initially register 
with the update service, they then allow their registration to lapse, leaving the authority unable to 
check their offending records online.  

Blackburn with Darwen currently has almost 1,200 licensed drivers. To carry out the bi-annual 
checks required by the Statutory Standards, the Council will need to automate this process through 
the third party supplier that already deals with the Council’s DBS checks, as the licensing service 
does not have the resources to undertake these checks manually. Drivers must maintain their 
subscription to allow this to happen, or stand the cost and inconvenience of having to produce a 
new certificate every 6 months.  

Consultation Response 

There was some resistance at the Taxi Forum to any automatic suspension of driver licences if 
licensed drivers were not on the update service. It was explained that the power to suspend was 
discretionary and would only be used where drivers fail to respond promptly to requests for new 
certificates, if they had not maintained their registration with the update service. 
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3.8 English proficiency   
3.8.1 The Statutory Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Standards 2020 identify that a lack of language 

proficiency could impact on a driver’s ability to understand written documents, such as 
policies and guidance, relating to the protection of children and vulnerable adults and 
applying this to identify and act on signs of exploitation. Oral proficiency will be of relevance 
in the identification of potential exploitation through communicating with passengers and 
their interaction with others.  

3.8.2  It goes on to state in para 6.15, that a licensing authority’s test of a driver’s proficiency 
should cover both oral and written English language skills to achieve these objectives.  

3.8.3 The Council requires all applicants for new driver’s licences to demonstrate their language 
proficiency, either by providing evidence of formal qualifications such as GCSE, GCE, 
Functional Skills Level 1 or 2 in English, or ESOL certificate at Level 1 or 2.  

3.8.4 Applicants who do not hold any formal qualifications in English must undertake a free skills 
assessment provided by Blackburn Adult Learning service and provide evidence that they 
have passed the assessment. 

Rationale 

This is a new requirement introduced by the Statutory Standards with the relevant wording 
reflected in the draft. The skills assessment is free and the ESOL courses are also free for people 
with low or no income. 

Consultation Response 

At the Taxi Forum a Private Hire Operator who is licensed to operate 1 vehicle and a second 
operator licensed to operate up to 10 vehicles, voiced concerns that this would make recruiting 
new drivers difficult, but the proposal was supported by a third operator. 
The PHDA have indicated they had no problem with this proposal  

3.9  Driver Training and Knowledge Test  
3.9.1 Applicants for a new driver’s licence will be required to pass the Blackburn with Darwen 

Knowledge Test before being issued with a licence.  A fee is required for the driver training 
sessions and tests and any applicant cancelling an appointment with less than 48 hours’ 
notice, will not be eligible for a refund.  

3.9.2 The Council publishes a comprehensive guidance pack and training for new drivers on its 
website, to help them prepare for the driver training and knowledge test.  

3.9.3 If an applicant fails three successive tests, their application will be rejected and a period of 
12 months must elapse, before they will be eligible to book onto the driver training session 
again. 

3.9.4 Applicants must bring in their photo-card driving licence on the day of the test. This must be 
in date and have their current address on it.  

Rationale 

The council has moved the booking facility online as part of a wider project to move to a fully online 
application service for applicants for driver licences. Candidates now pay online and this 
amendment simplifies the cancellation process and removes the need for candidates to pay an 
additional cancellation fee. The introduction of a cap on the number of attempts available to 
candidates would not have a negative impact on the majority of new applicants who prepare for the 
training using the published materials and are able to pass on their first, second or third attempt.  

 

Page 70



 

Consultation Response 

At the Taxi Forum, the operator who submitted the written response (Appendix 5) spoke out 
against the proposed cap on attempts. They also suggested that the local routes element of the 
test be scrapped altogether.  
Another operator supported the proposal 
The PHDA have indicated they had no problem with this. 

3.10 Safeguarding and Child Sexual Exploitation (CSE) training 

3.10.2 In order for them to recognise the signs of CSE and other forms of exploitation such as County 
Lines, all applicants for Blackburn with Darwen driver licences must have successfully 
completed an eLearning Safeguarding Course provided by the Council’s nominated provider. 

Rationale 

The current driver training provided for new applicants by the licensing services includes an 
overview of safeguarding and CSE.  

Paragraphs 6.5 – 6.13 of the Statutory Standards place a much greater emphasis on the need for 
licensed drivers to be aware of and alert to the signs of potential abuse and know where to turn to 
if they suspect that a child or vulnerable adult is at risk of harm, or is in immediate danger. It also 
acknowledges the National Crime Agencies 2018 county lines threat assessment which highlighted 
the road network as key to the transportation of county lines victims, drugs and cash.  

There are a number of accredited training providers who have developed specialist online training 
for the taxi trade that covers all of these elements and who regularly review and update their 
training programmes to include emerging threats and national trends.  

By moving that element of the driver training to a specialist provider, we can ensure that new 
drivers have received the most up to date training in this very important area and it will allow the 
Council provided driver training to concentrate on the local rules and national legislation that 
driver’s need to be aware of. 

Consultation Response 

No negative responses 

3.12 Medical Fitness 
3.12.3 Medical certificates, completed by the driver’s own GP practice, or by one of the Council’s 

approved suppliers for medicals as published on the Council’s website, are required on first 
application and then every 5 years from age 45 until the age of 65 when they are required 
annually 

Rationale 

The Council requires drivers to meet the group 2 standard of fitness that is applied to other 
professional drivers and uses the D4 form to collect this information. The current policy specifies 
that the medical should be completed by the drivers own GP, but does not currently require 
medicals at the same frequency the DVLA.  

The DVLA are responsible for issuing PSV and HGV driver licences and require a group 2 medical 
assessment recorded on the D4 form, on first application and then again at 45 years of age, then 
every 5 years until the driver turns 65 and then every year. The proposal is to adopt the same 
frequency of medical assessment used by the DVLA.  
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Despite the wording in the current policy, the Council has for a number of years accepted medical 
certificates from 2 other approved providers, to ease the pressure on drivers who were unable to 
get appointments from their own GP’s for these medicals. This established practice is now 
reflected in the revised wording.  

Consultation Response 

The PHDA’s formal response is that this is ‘Not Agreed’.  

4. Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicles 

4.1.1 The Council will not issue a vehicle licence for any vehicle which is licensed as either a 
hackney carriage or private hire vehicle with any other Local Authority. If the Council 
becomes aware that other vehicle licences are running concurrently with this Council’s 
licence, the Blackburn with Darwen vehicle licence will be immediately revoked. 

Rationale 

This requirement is explicit in most licensing authority policies or vehicle conditions including 
Transport for London, but the Council’s policy is currently silent in this respect. It is felt necessary 
to make the provision explicit, to remove any doubt in the trade’s mind that it is possible to operate 
a vehicle licensed by more than one authority.   

All Licensing authority’s issue vehicle licences subject to conditions which specify the plate and 
signage that the vehicle must display - Section 48(2) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous 
Provisions) Act 1976 (LGMPA). 

If a licensed vehicle displays any signs that are not approved by this Council, or does not display 
the plates and signs that are required by this Council, at all times that the vehicle licence is valid, it 
would be operating in breach of the licence conditions. Section 60(3) LGMPA, provides for a 
vehicle licence to be suspended or revoked for any reasonable cause, which includes operating in 
breach of conditions. 

Consultation Response 

At the Taxi Forum a Private Hire Operator who is licensed to operate 1 vehicle spoke out against 
this proposal and another raised concerns about the impact of this on accident management 
companies. 

4.1.2 New vehicles being presented for a licence must meet the following minimum emissions 
standards.  

             Euro 4 emission limits (petrol)   Euro 6 emission limits (diesel)  
CO – 1.0 g/km     CO – 0.50 g/km   
HC – 0.10 g/km     HC+ NOx – 0.17 g/km 
NOx – 0.08      NOx – 0.08 g/km 
PM – no limit        PM – 0.005 g/km 
       PM – 6.0x10 ^11/km 

Rationale 

The Department for Transport consulted earlier this year on an update to their best practice guidance 
which confirms in para 8.29 that Licensing authorities should not impose age limits for the licensing 
of vehicles, but should consider more targeted requirements to meet its policy objectives on 
emissions etc. 

The suggested emission standards for new vehicles will contribute to the Council’s Climate 
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Emergency Action Plan and commitment to improve air quality. They are the same standards as 
those referenced in the Department for Transport’s 2020 Clean Air Zone Framework - Annex A, 
Clean Air Zone minimum classes and standards.  

Consultation Response 

There was a general opposition to this proposal at the Taxi Forum. 
The PHDA’s formal response is that this is ‘Not Agreed’. 
The 3 individual responses passed on by the Hackney Carriage Association all oppose this 
proposal. 
Objections have been sent by an operator on behalf of 30 drivers against the introduction of the 
Euro 6 policy 
2 of the individual responses directly to the Licensing service specifically oppose this proposal and 
the Executive Member has agreed not to recommend this proposal.   

4.3.3 The Council will not issue a vehicle licence for any vehicle that has been written off by 
insurers under category A, B or S. 

• A relates to vehicles that must be scrapped 
• B relates to vehicles that may be broken and their parts reused 
• S relates to vehicles that have sustained structural damage that is repairable. 

Rationale 

The council’s policy is currently silent in respect of licensing vehicles which have been written off for 
insurance purposes, but which may be presented for licensing. Category N vehicles are those that 
have sustained non-structural damage that is repairable and so would be eligible for a licence if they 
can pass the council’s vehicle testing requirements. 

Consultation Response 

There was a general opposition to this proposal at the Taxi Forum. 
The PHDA’s formal response is that this is ‘Not Agreed’. 
1 of the individual responses directly to the Licensing service specifically opposed this proposal 
and the Executive Member has agreed not to recommend this proposal.   

6. Private Hire Operators  
6.3 Disclosure and Barring Service Checks  
6.3.1 In accordance with the Statutory Guidance the Council requires applicants to provide a recent 

basic DBS certificate before a private hire operator’s licence will be granted, and then 
annually throughout the duration of the licence, in respect of the person named on the licence, 
or for each director or partner where the licence is held by a company or partnership.  

6.3.2 Where an applicant, director or partner also holds a valid Blackburn with Darwen driver’s 
licence, the requirements in 6.3.1 are dis-applied in respect of that individual. 

6.3.3 Any applicant who has spent six continuous months or more, overseas within the last 5 years, 
will also be required to produce a Certificate of Good Conduct from the relevant Embassy or 
High Commission, for each country where they resided. The certificate must have been 
produced no more than 3 months before it is presented to the Council. This document must 
be a certified translation, if the original Embassy Certificate is not in English 

6.3.4 Operators are also expected to be able to demonstrate that all staff who have contact with 
the public or oversee the dispatching of vehicles do not pose a risk to the public and should 
evidence that they have had sight of a satisfactory Basic DBS check for each individual 
named on the register required by 6.6.4. 
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6.3.5 Applications for private hire operators licences must provide a copy of their policy on 
employing ex-offenders in roles that would be on the register required by 6.6.4. 

6.6 Records 
6.6.4 A register of dispatch staff, who are not also licensed drivers, which includes their full name, 

address, date of birth and National Insurance number, shall be maintained and made 
available to an authorised officer of the Council on request. 

Rationale – These are new requirements introduced by the Statutory Standards. 

Consultation Response 

At the Taxi Forum a Private Hire Operator who is licensed to operate 1 vehicle and a second 
operator licensed for up to 10 vehicles spoke out against 6.3.1.  
One operator also asked how 6.3.4 could be applied to overseas call centres. 
Another operator asked if the Council would be providing guidance on the policy for ex-offenders 
and it was suggested that a sub-group could be established to look at producing a template for all 
operators to use.  

6.6.5 The use of a driver who holds a PCV licence and the use of a public service vehicle (PSV) 
such as a minibus to undertake a private hire vehicle booking, is not permitted without the 
informed consent of the booker. 

Rationale - This is a new requirement introduced by the Statutory Standards.  

Consultation Response 

At the Taxi Forum a Private Hire Operator who is licensed to operate 1 vehicle said this would be 
impractical as drivers are diverted whilst going to jobs  

Revised Convictions Policy 

13.3  A minor traffic or vehicle related offence is considered to be one which does not involve loss 
of life, driving under the influence of drink or drugs, driving whilst using a mobile phone, and 
has not resulted in injury to any person or damage to any property, including vehicles. 

 An applicant with 7 or more points on their DVLA licence for minor traffic or vehicle related 
offences, will not be granted a licence until at least 5 years have elapsed since the 
completion of any sentence imposed. 

Rationale – The statutory standards address motoring convictions in the following 2 paragraphs 
from the Annex – Assessment of Previous Convictions  

“Hackney carriage and private hire drivers are professional drivers charged with the responsibility 
of carrying the public. It is accepted that offences can be committed unintentionally, and a single 
occurrence of a minor traffic offence would not prohibit the granting of a licence. However, 
applicants with multiple motoring convictions may indicate that an applicant does not exhibit the 
behaviours of a safe road user and one that is suitable to drive professionally.  

Any motoring conviction while a licensed driver demonstrates that the licensee may not take their 
professional responsibilities seriously. However, it is accepted that offences can be committed 
unintentionally, and a single occurrence of a minor traffic offence may not necessitate the 
revocation of a taxi or private hire vehicle driver licence providing the authority considers that the 
licensee remains a fit and proper person to retain a licence.” 
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The remainder of the offences referred to in the Annex are directly lifted from the Institute of 
Licensing’s (IOL) 2018 guidance on determining the suitability of applicants and licensees in the 
hackney and private hire trades.  

That guidance was produced by the IOL in partnership with the Local Government Association, 
Lawyers in Local Government and the National Association of Licensing and Enforcement Officers, 
following widespread consultation, to assist Licensing authorities assess the fitness of individuals 
to hold licences.  

Para 4.42 of the IOL guidance on the assessment of minor traffic or vehicle offences is replicated 
in para 13.3 of the draft policy.  

Consultation Response 

There was a general opposition to this proposal at the Taxi Forum. 
The PHDA’s formal response is that this is ‘Not Agreed’ and the Executive Member has agreed not 
to recommend this proposal. 
1 of the individual responses directly to the Licensing service specifically supported this proposal.   

If Committee remove this clause, minor traffic offences as defined in para 13.3 will continue to be 
considered under the existing convictions policy and the relevant sections will be incorporated into 
the revised draft. 

It is worth noting that there have been no objections raised to para 13.4 which deals with major 
traffic offences that result in injury to any person, damage to property including vehicles, driving 
without insurance or other insurance related offences. 

_______________________ 
 
 
The PHDA has also ‘Not Agreed’ 3 other elements from the draft policy which have not been 
amended as part of this review. 
 

1) Conditions attached to drivers licences - Appendix 2 – Smoking in private hire 
vehicle fines 

 
This is not a condition on a licence, but the Licensing Service do include reference to the Health 
Act 2006 on all driver licences, to remind the holder of the offences and penalties that have been in 
place since the Smoke Free legislation came into effect on 2006.  
 

2) Appendix 9 – Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Penalty Points Scheme 
 
This scheme was introduced before the last policy revision in 2016 and remains unchanged. 
 

3) 3.5 Disclosure and Barring Service checks - para 3.5.3 relating to Certificate of good 
conduct requirements  

 
This requirement was introduced in Blackburn in the 2016 Policy review  
 
The Statutory Standards also address Overseas convictions in 4.34 and 4.35 below. 
 
‘The DBS cannot access criminal records held overseas, only foreign convictions that are held on 
the Police National Computer may, subject to the disclosure rules, be disclosed. Therefore, a DBS 
check may not provide a complete picture of an individual’s criminal record where there have been 
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periods living or working overseas; the same applies when an applicant has previously spent an 
extended period (three or more continuous months) outside the UK. It should however be noted 
that some countries will not provide an ‘Certificate of Good Character’ unless the individual has 
been resident for six months or more. 
 
Licensing authorities should seek or require applicants to provide where possible criminal records 
information or a ‘Certificate of Good Character’ from overseas in this circumstance to properly 
assess risk and support the decision making process. It is the character of the applicant as an 
adult that is of particular interest, therefore an extended period outside the UK before the age of 18 
may be less relevant. As with all licensing decisions, each case must be considered on its own 
merits. For information on applying for overseas criminal record information or ‘Certificates of Good 
Character’ please see the Home Office guidance.’ 
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Appendix 5 
 
From: Matrix Private Hire  
Sent: Saturday, December 31, 2022 9:24:11 PM 
To: Licensing Team  
Subject: Policy change  
  
I am writing this email on behalf of myself and 29 other Blackburn with Darwen taxi drivers.  
We strongly oppose this policy as we feel this is not the right thing to be doing to move 
forwards with the trade.  

We need more drivers that are licensed under Blackburn Council, not more deterrants.  
The ideas are great and I hope to end up adopting these policies in the future. 

However, things like not letting people sit more than 3 tests will push the slow learners away.  
I ask the question that if someone books a test multiple times, surely the council will be 
charging each time so what is the issue with this? 
The knowledge test should be scrapped altogether as everyone uses their sat nav for 
directions and drivers learn on the job.  
The safeguarding should remain as passenger safety is paramount. 
 
Bringing the Euro 6 policy will drive up the cost substantially, due to the condition of the 
used car market. This is unfair on the driver.  
I suggest the council puts their effort into creating an infrastructure for electric vehicles, 
things like charging ports should be more visible and this way the drivers can invest in an 
electric vehicle which will result in savings and would be beneficial for the climate.  

If you need any more information on the drivers who are under this email then get in contact 
and I will share the information with the principle licensing officer.  

Kind regards 
Qasim 
07516163338 
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Appendix 6 
 
Responses to the consultation emailed directly to Licensing. 
 
22 emails from individual licensed drivers to Licensing, confirming that the PHDA are 
authorised to speak on their behalf about the policy review. 
 
 

____________________________________________________ 
 
From: ANNIE HEATH  
Sent: 03 December 2022 20:41 
To: Licensing Team  
Subject: Taxi review. 
 
Hello,  
I have been reading with great interest the discussions about updating taxi policy. My 
husband was a taxi driver for 25+ years, I read the points under review out to him and 
each one he said "of course" to. I used to use Arcade but the lack of professionalism 
caused me to change. I now use Intack and the service is a mix. They are now aware 
that I want to go the quickest route, many drivers try to lengthen the fares journey, 
stating "you should have said you wanted to go quickest route" Many drivers seem to 
have an aversion to traffic lights, they try to miss as many out of a journey as possible. 
I use the app to follow how long the driver will be before arriving, practically every 
booking the app shows the driver en route for pick up when he is actually still 
completing the previous fare. Also the registration number on the app doesn't always 
tally with the car that picks me up. How any taxi driver expects to be a trustworthy 
driver with 7+ points on their licence is beyond me!!  
I wish you luck in completing the review, there are good drivers working for taxi 
companies in the town, unfortunately they are in the minority. 
  
Yours 
Ann Heath  
 

____________________________________________________ 
 

From: Junaid Amin  
Sent: 30 November 2022 07:04 
To: Licensing Team  
Subject: Opinion 
 
Hi, my name is Mohammed Amin, I have been driving as a taxi driver for over 30 
years. I welcome the changes to the Fares. As cost-of-living increases. However, I 
object to smoking cars being changed to electric/hybrid as I cannot afford a new car. 
The estimated price will be around £25,000 which is way above my budget. These 
changes should be bought in 2030 to give drivers an opportunity to save some 
money.  
 
Kind regards 
 
Mohammed Amin 
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From: Kasser Khan  
Sent: 14 December 2022 10:00 
To: Licensing Team  
Subject: Taxi policy view 
 
 
Hi  
I’m a private hire driver and I’m happy with the council policies since I have been a 
private hire driver. I have never had a problem with one MOT station or how the tester 
at station check my taxi, if there is something wrong or unsafe with the vehicle it 
should be looked at for mine and public safety. That said I do not agree on age limit or 
not being able to put in an accident damaged car, that’s why we have council MOT 
testers to test if vehicle are safe! Times are hard prices of good reliable cars which can 
be used for private hire have gone up also some drivers don’t want to put decent cars 
in taxi as they get ruined or damaged by customers or by stones thrown every week!! 
Police do not take any actions and drivers are left with hefty repair bills. As we are in 
hard times I believe any policy which involves driver’s spending money on new 
vehicles will not be feasible this will lead to drivers to leave and fares going up which 
will effect public who are already struggling. I am happy with rest of your policies hope 
you take in consideration Blackburn is not a city and nightlife trade is almost finished 
putting pressure on drivers regarding vehicles will not be fair. 
Thanks  

____________________________________________________ 
 
From: Shameel Shahzad  
Sent: 15 December 2022 00:26 
To: Licensing Team  
Subject: New change 
 
As a taxi driver I am disagree most of your change thank you 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND OPERATIONS 
 
ORIGINATING SECTION: PUBLIC PROTECTION SERVICE 

 
REPORT TO : LICENSING  COMMITTEE           24 January 2023   

 
TITLE : UPDATE ON THE WORK OF PUBLIC PROTECTION AND ENVIRONMENTAL 

HEALTH SERVICE 
 
 
1. PURPOSE 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the work of the Council’s Public Protection 
and Environmental Health Service (PPS) where there is a connection with businesses and 
persons who require a licence from the Council. It also provides an update for members on 
national policy changes and proposals affecting licencing work.  
 
2. RECOMMENDATION 
 
That members note the report.  

3. KEY ISSUES 
 
3.1 Joint operational work    
 
Licensing and Environmental Health Officers have worked with Lancashire Police and BwD 
Children’s Services on Operation Latimer. On 19 December visits were carried out at three 
businesses – 2 in Blackburn and 1 in Darwen following concerns around possible child sexual 
exploitation (CSE). 
 
During the visits business owners and staff were spoken to and educated about CSE and the 
premises were inspected to ensure they were complying with health and safety, licensing and 
hygiene requirements. 
 
A 43-year-old man from Blackburn was arrested on suspicion of an Immigration offence.  
 
3.2 Officer revocations 
 
In quarter 3 of 2022/23, 2 drivers have had their hackney/private hire drivers’ licences revoked 
by officers for issues which needed immediate action.   
 
3.3 Appeal results  
 
Since the last Licensing Committee 2 appeals against the decision of  officers or general 
licensing sub-committees to revoke private hire vehicle driver licences have concluded. The 
Magistrates Court agreed with the decision made by the Licensing Sub-Committee and 
awarded costs against the driver of £1500. This is now subject to a further appeal to the Crown 
Court. The appeal against the officer decision was withdrawn with costs awarded of £2844.  
 
 
3.4 Blackburn with Darwen Taxi Forum meeting  
 
At November’s meeting of the Taxi Forum the focus was on the consultation on the proposed 
amendments to the Council’s Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy.  A report on 
the outcome of the consultation is on the agenda for the Full Licensing Committee.  
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3.5 Complaints to Licensing Team  
 
During the period 21 complaints have been made to the Licensing Team – 17 related to 
taxi/private hire licensing and 4 were about alcohol or late night hot food licensed premises.  
 
The most common complaints were about verbal abuse/threatening behaviour by licensed 
drivers and refusal to take passengers with guide dogs or making additional charges for 
carrying passengers using wheelchairs.  
 
Environmental Health have also received 2 complaints about noise and disturbance emanating 
from licensed premises. 
 
3.6 Routine work carried out  
 
The following table provides figures on some of the key work carried out from 1 October 2022 to 
31 December 2022.  
 
Vehicle licences processed – hackney carriage and private hire  
 

 
497 

Driver licences processed – new and renewal applications 
 

 
137 

Licensing Act licences processed 
These are new licences, variations to existing licences and  changes to designated 
premises supervisor 
 

  
33 

Temporary Event Notices processed  
 

 
41 

Animal Welfare Licences processed  
 

 
2 

Street trader  
 

 
2 

  
 
3.3 National Issues 
 
Licensing Committee Member Resources  
 
The Local Government Association has published a range of resources and handbooks to help 
councillors with their role sitting on licensing committees. 
 
The resources include: 
 

1. Licensing committee training videos available in this link: 
https://www.local.gov.uk/topics/licences-regulations-and-trading-standards/licensing-
committee-training-videos 

 
In order to effectively administer the licensing system, it is crucial that members are fully trained 
before sitting on a committee, and these videos are designed to support that process. These 
videos focus on some key areas of licensing: alcohol and entertainment, taxi and private hire 
vehicle, and gambling.  
 

2. E-learning: licensing module 
 
https://www.local.gov.uk/our-support/leadership-workforce-and-communications/councillor-
development/councillor-e-learning 
 
This series of e-learning modules includes one on Licensing.   
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4. RATIONALE 

 
5. POLICY IMPLICATIONS 
 
None. 
  

6. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
 None  
 
7. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
 

 
 

 
8. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 
 
None  

 
9. CONSULTATIONS 
 
 None  
10 . CONTACT  OFFICER 
                
  Denise Andrews – Business Compliance and Licensing Manager 
                   Telephone  01254 585585 

 
To inform members of the Licensing committee about the key work carried out by staff 
working within the Council’s Public Protection and Environmental Health Service where there 
is a connection with businesses and people needing a licence from the Council. It also 
provides an update on some national licensing issues.  

None.  
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